## **David Myatt: Agent Provocateur?**

For well over a decade there have been rumors about whether or not David Myatt is an agent provocateur and/or an MI5 (or MI6) agent/covert operative.

These rumors, apparently, derive from three causes.

- (1) His known involvement in the 1970's with the para-military neo-nazi group Column 88, which, it has been alleged, was part of NATO's European Gladio stay-behind network, whose task was to conduct assassinations and sabotage if the Soviet Union had invaded. Thus, Column 88 (C88) was, apparently, a joint MI5/MI6 operation, and was led by a former Special Forces army officer.
- (2) His interrogation, in the 80's, by the police and later interview by a research assistant (Jenny Rathbone) from ITV's *World in Action* (when Myatt denied everything) about the murder of Hilda Murrell, when it was alleged that Myatt was employed as a deniable covert MI5 operative who was doing some of their "dirty work". At the time of this murder, it was widely rumored that Murrell was "silenced" by MI5.
- (3) His involvement with Combat 18 (C18), which led to the formation of the National-Socialist Movement (NSM), of which he was the founder and first leader, and of which David Copeland, the London nail-bomber, was a member; for it was alleged that C18 was either set-up by MI5, or heavily infiltrated by MI5.

In addition, there are the following circumstances: (a) Myatt's many unexplained visits to Northern Ireland in the 70's, 80's and 90's; (b) his seemingly strange and sudden conversion to Islam some months after resigning from the leadership of the NSM; and (c) the fact that, although arrested, he was not prosecuted for either writing and distributing two terrorist documents attributed to him (*A Practical Guide to Aryan Revolution*, and the original booklet announcing the formation of *The White Wolves*) or for recruiting people to join his clandestine Aryan Resistance Movement.

Such circumstances as these led Canadian author Jeff Wells to write, in 2005:

"Is Myatt an agent provocateur, a shit-disturber who can't settle upon a radical philosophy, something more, or something less? It's difficult to assess motive, but consider that he has been arrested numerous times for such things as writing and disseminating "practical terrorist guides" [and] on suspicion of conspiracy to murder. These cases have always been dropped due to "lack of evidence." Does he enjoy protection? The record is suggestive that he does. And if it appears so, then we should ask the next question: Why?

Myatt may seem to have flitted from one politico-religious philosophy to another, but there is a terrible thread of continuity and rigour through his life and writings that suggests he is much more than a disingenuous provocateur. Naziism and Islamicism have served, in turn, as modalities of disruption for what remains at core an occult working to sow general chaos and division – the necessary passage of "Helter Skelter" to break down the Old Order, before the founding of the New.

So again: whose interests are served by there being a David Myatt? Is he is own man – or *men* – or does he belong to someone else? Or is it something else – an intelligence service perhaps… " (1)

In this type of scenario, Myatt is alleged to be some kind of 5GW operative – someone who:

".....does 'spooky action at a distance' – who is acting on behalf of those "powers-behind-the-scenes" that like to use chaos, and especially socalled "terrorist attacks", as a pretext for increased government control, increased surveillance, and government tyranny. That is, such an operative is a new version of the traditional "spook" – someone who works alone and is ruthless." (2)

That is, people such as Myatt go around covertly and openly inciting and encouraging and aiding violence and chaos and terrorism (of whatever kind) – and recruiting people to do such things – in order for the state to use such things as a pretext to introduce more laws, increase their surveillance of the people, restrict people's freedom of movement, and generally move toward if not a police-state, then much greater control of the general population.

In order to place these allegations into perspective, we shall consider the three causes, detailed above, and the three circumstances, also enumerated above, giving, in places – and in the interests of fairness – Myatt's own comments about these matters.

## Column 88

C88 first came to public attention in 1975, when the regional British newspaper, the Western Daily Press, published accounts of Column 88 members training, in Savernake Forest, Wiltshire, with the Territorial Army, the volunteer reserve force of the British Army. (3) This led to a question being asked, by a British Member of Parliament, in the House of Commons (4), and to other reports in British newspapers, such as The Guardian (4a). The British anti-fascist magazine, *Searchlight*, also published articles about C88 (5).

Accounts around this time claimed that C88 was a para-military neo-nazi organization, with a membership of at most 200, and, more probably, around 100, with some accounts naming its organizer as Ian Souter-Clarence (6). That is, C88 was considered to be and portrayed to be, in the Media, just another, if clandestine, domestic neo-nazi political organization, and – despite the fact that C88 members clearly had access to and had trained with military weapons and explosives – the group itself was soon forgotten. It would be over fifteen years before C88 would be significantly mentioned again in the Media, and then only in a cursory, soon-to-be-forgotten way, in 1991 (7), some years after C88 had been disbanded.

It was only in the middle 1990's that rumors began circulating that C88 might have been set up by MI5 and been part of NATO's clandestine Gladio stay-behind network, following questions being asked, for many years, in Italy, about the killing of Aldo Moro, allegedly by Communists (8). These rumors about C88 being part of Gladio were briefly mentioned in the April 1995 issue of *Searchlight*.

In regard to Myatt's involvement with C88, the following is taken from his own account (9) –

"I was recruited, in 1973 CE, by JM, and right from the very beginning it was obvious this was a well-organized group, quite different from any other NS or nationalist group I had come across in the previous six years. For I had been instructed to wait in some obscure lay-by in Wiltshire, and was patiently doing so when several speeding vehicles arrived and proceeded – in an impressive manoeuvre – to surround, and block, the car I had been waiting in, with several very obviously fit young men exiting quickly from these vehicles...

I was further impressed when, later that day and in the house of C88's organizer (L- or "Lutz" - who was *not* Ian Souter-Clarence), I met many young National-Socialists from several different European countries. Here, I felt, was the spirit, the comradeship, of The Third Reich, of the Waffen-SS, of genuine National-Socialism, come alive again, something which, I knew from direct personal experience, was so sadly lacking in every other NS group I had previously encountered...

While there was military training — with weapons loaded with live ammunition — such as a night exercise in Savernake Forest when "we" had to take and overrun an "enemy" position, the real highlight for me of my years with C88 were the yearly Fuhrerfests when National-Socialists from all over Europe would gather in comradeship to celebrate Adolf Hitler's birthday... It was inspiring to know, to feel, that Adolf Hitler and his sacred mission had not been forgotten; that there were others — many others — in other lands who felt the same way and who understood, rationally or instinctively, or both, the essential goodness and nobility of National-Socialism itself... In addition, it was good to know that so many educated, seemingly well-connected, individuals in Britain were covert National-Socialists, for another impressive thing about C88 was its English members: professional, family, people, for the most part, who did not have a shaved head or a pair of 'bovver boots between them.

Indeed, I – although quite well educated – was probably the odd-one out: a rough almost fanatical street-fighter of many years experience who had been in Prison for violence and who had many other criminal convictions... That I, a hardened Nazi street thug with a criminal record, had been accepted into the home of L's wife and family – and into the homes of some other C88 members – was pleasing because it seemed to me to express the nobility, the folk equality, of National-Socialism itself...

As for C88 being part of NATO's Gladio network, I had no inkling or knowledge of this, at the time. C88 seemed to me – perhaps in my naivety – to be a genuine National-Socialist group, devoted to comradeship and to the slow process of socially and politically infiltrating British society, with perhaps some possibility that, if the need arose (such as a Soviet invasion) we might "do our bit", as National-Socialists, and fight them. Not even when there was talk of various "arms dumps" or when I was shown into a basement HQ replete with maps, charts, files and comms systems, were suspicions of possible government or MI5 (or whatever) involvement aroused. I simply – out of NS loyalty – accepted what the organizer of C88, a former Officer in the Royal Marines, told me, which was of C88 being a well-organized, well-connected, National-Socialist group with international contacts. Indeed, as I have mentioned, I certainly felt and certainly experienced the genuine NS comradeship of this group, so I had no reason to doubt its genuine nature, and if the organizer of C88 had ordered me to do something, I would have done it, considering it to be my duty as a National-Socialist, since I had given him a personal pledge of loyalty. I even recall the first time I did this, when a certain C88 member

Ron M (whom I seen to recall then lived in Shropshire) began arguing with L about some minor "action" we planned to do. I stated quite simply that it was for L, as organizer, to make the decision and for me, as a National-Socialist bound by loyalty and duty, to respect and to act upon that decision… "

## Hilda Murrell

Hilda Murrell – an elderly but active campaigner for Nuclear Disarmament – was murdered in Shropshire in March 1984. Soon after her death, rumors began circulating that she had been "silenced" by MI5 to prevent her either giving evidence to the Sizewell inquiry, or to prevent her publicly revealing secrets she was alleged to have received from her nephew, Commander Robert Green, a naval intelligence officer (10). The failure by the police, for over twenty years, to find the killer seemed to many people to confirm suspicions of "state involvement", and even when the killer was found, tried, and convicted (11) some people insisted he has "been framed" in order to conceal the identity of the real killer (12).

In the months following the murder, Myatt was interviewed by Detectives from Shrewsbury police, both at his home (then in Church Stretton) and at his place of work (a country house in South Shropshire where he was employed as a gardener). Satisfied with his alibi, he was not interviewed again, by the police, about that murder. Some time later he was contacted by and subsequently interviewed by Jenny Rathbone who was working for ITV's *World in Action. World in Action* were producing a documentary about the murder, in which documentary they made claims about possible "state involvement". Myatt's comments to Rathbone (he denied any involvement) were never broadcast, nor referred to in the program, and neither was he mentioned.

It later transpired that both the police, and *World in Action*, had been given Myatt's name "as a possible suspect" by none other than Gerry Gable, the then editor of *Searchlight* magazine.

## Combat 18 and the NSM

Combat 18 was formed, in 1992, by two London brothers, Charlie and Steve Sargent, with the avowed intent of "taking the streets back from the Reds" and openly espousing National-Socialism. Its early membership was composed of people associated with "hooligan" football *firms* such as the Chelsea Headhunters (13) and it gradually earned a reputation for violence, achieving its stated objective of "taking the streets back from the Reds".

Myatt – long inactive in NS politics – joined C18 in 1994, producing a bi-monthly publication in support of them; writings articles, designing and producing leaflets; and attending their meetings and demonstrations. He came to be regarded as not only "the ideological heavyweight" behind C18 (14) but as a personal friend of both Charlie and Steve Sargent.

When C18 split into two feuding groups, Myatt stayed loyal to Charlie Sargent, and publicly supported him, stating that he regarded Wilf Browning – who had fallen out with Charlie over a dispute regarding missing C18 funds amounting to tens of thousands of pounds – as a traitor, and a liar. Charlie accused Browning of stealing the money, with Browning in his turn accusing Charlie and, for good measure, spreading rumors about Charlie being an MI5 informant, which rumors *Searchlight*, and others of that ilk, quickly took up and published.

The feud came to a head with the murder of a Browning supporter by Charlie's close and loyal friend, Martin Cross. Both Cross and Charlie Sargent were later convicted of murder, and sentenced to life imprisonment. Myatt supported Charlie during and after his trial, and twice challenged Browning to a duel with deadly weapons, which challenged Browning refused, leading to Myatt again calling him a cowardly dishonorable liar.

In addition – and with the support of Steve Sargent and with the hundred or so C18 members still loyal to Charlie – Myatt, in early 1997, formed *The National-Socialist Movement*, to, in his words, "continue with the good work begun by Charlie and C18…"

The NSM held regular meetings – mostly in or around London – at which Myatt often spoke, and organized several demonstrations, most noticeably in January 1998 on Holloway Road, London, against the "Bloody Sunday 25th anniversary" march, where a heavy police presence and a cordon around NSM members, including Myatt, prevented them from attacking the marchers as they had planned. Just over a month later, both Myatt and Steve Sargent would be arrested after dawn raids by police officers from the elite SO12 unit of Scotland Yard. Just over a year after that, David Copeland – a member of Myatt's NSM and allegedly inspired by Myatt's terrorist manual *A Practical Guide to Aryan Revolution* (15) – would begin his campaign to start a race war by exploding three nail-bombs in London, killing three people, and injuring hundreds, many seriously, although he would arrested soon after the third bomb exploded, and before he could assemble and explode other bombs as he had planned. (16) In 1998, according to the *BBC's Panorama*, when Myatt was leader of the NSM, he called for "the creation of racial terror with bombs." (17)

After Copeland's trial and conviction – with Myatt being named by the BBC Panorama program and by several newspapers (18) as "Copeland's mentor" – Myatt issued a statement in which he declared: *I* personally regret nothing. There is nothing to apologize for; nothing to plead or feel guilty about... (19)

# **Strange Circumstances**

1) Myatt's many visits to Northern Ireland in the 70's, 80's and 90's. The trips in the 70's and 80's – traveling mostly on the overnight ferry from Liverpool to Belfast – are explained by him as "visits of a curious tourist", while the later trips in the 90's – flying from Manchester Airport to 'Derry – are explained as "coastal and hill walks; enjoying the solitude and scenery" (20).

While this is a plausible explanation, there is another one, consistent with the assumption of Myatt as *agent provocateur*. For it has been suggested (21) that:

"Ex-spymaster Young [of MI6] was for many years a key link man between the extremeright of the Conservative Party and some of Britain's most dangerous and violent neo-nazis. The vehicle for this liaison, which included contact with individuals connected with the underground fascist elite paramilitary organisation, Column 88, was his own pressure group called Tory Action. David Muire, another former intelligence officer, was using British Movement members as couriers for British Intelligence..."

Now, Myatt was not only a member of C88, but also – from 1968 until 1973 [curiously, the year he joined C88] – a member of Colin Jordan's British Movement, so it is a not unreasonable assumption

that Myatt's many trips to Northern Ireland – many undertaken in the dangerous years of *The Troubles* themselves – may have been as "a courier for British Intelligence". If this assumption is correct, as to *what* was being conveyed, and *to whom*, we can only speculate, although Myatt's upbringing as a Catholic, and his two years as a Catholic monk, may well be a clue.

2) His seemingly strange and sudden conversion to Islam some months after resigning from the leadership of the NSM. Myatt, in many of his Islamist effusions, such as his essay *From Neo-Nazi to Muslim*, explains this as a genuine "reversion" to Islam (22):

"Those who understand correctly, those who use Aql, will understand my reversion (Alhamdulillah) as a gift from Allah Subhanahu wa Ta'ala: a dis-covery of Tawheed; a move toward a knowing of the numinous as the numinous is. Thus, it is rejection of Tawagheet and a simple, unaffected, reliance on, and remembrance of, only Allah Subhanahu wa Ta'ala. "

However, if we assume, again and for the moment, that Myatt is, or was, an *agent provocateur*, then it does seem logical to assume that he, or his "masters" (or both) had seen a greater threat (and opportunity) than Combat 18, especially as C18 had, by 1998 been effectively neutralized by internal feuds and by the imprisonment of Charlie Sargent. This new threat (and opportunity), of course, was radical Islam.

However, the difficulty here is finding some substance to give some credence to this particular assumption. That is, what evidence is there of Myatt, as Muslim, being an *agent provocateur?* Certainly, he has, through some of his Islamist writings incited and encouraged violent Jihad (23), and has supported both "suicide attacks" (24) and attacks on "civilians" (25). But what, if any, influence have his Islamist writings, and he himself, had?

The only circumstantial and somewhat tenuous evidence is that his *Are Martyrdom Operations Lawful* article was, for several years (between around 2002 to 2005), on the *Izz al-Din al-Qassam* (the military wing) section of the Hamas website (26a), and that several other of his articles – such as his *The Aims of Al-Qaida* – have appeared on some Jihadi forums (such as one devoted to the Somali Jihad) and been translated in several languages, including Italian. However, if he had little or no influence among some types of Muslims ("the extremists") then there seems no reason for him to be mentioned at a NATO conference on terrorism in 2005, and again at another such conference a year later (26b, 26c). It is also strange – if he had no influence – as to why he was the subject, in 2006, of a full-page article in The Times newspaper, of London, under the heading *Muslim Extremists in Britain* (26d) and why he merited a mention at a 2003 UNESCO conference in Paris (23).

In addition, it might seem strange, to some, that despite these often strident Islamist appeals of his – and his support for bin Laden, for "suicide attacks", and for attacks on "civilians" – that he was never arrested "for incitement" or for "supporting terrorism".

3) The fact that, although arrested when he was leader of the NSM, he was not prosecuted for either writing and distributing two terrorist documents attributed to him (*A Practical Guide to Aryan Revolution*, and the original booklet announcing the formation of *The White Wolves*) or for recruiting people to join his clandestine Aryan Resistance Movement (ARM), an organization which preached assassination and sabotage (27).

The simple explanation is that the police failed to find sufficient evidence to mount a successful prosecution in a British court of law (28), despite their best efforts and despite a three year long international investigation which included the Canadian police, the FBI, and Interpol. Another assumption – based on the assumption of Myatt as *agent provocateur* – is that there never was any intention to prosecute, and the lengthy, complex, international investigation, undertaken by SO12 of Scotland Yard, was just a formality.

What is interesting – and may be relevant in forming a conclusion about this particular matter – is that it was Nick Lowles and Gerry Gable, of *Searchlight*, and Michael Whine, of the influential *Board of Deputies of British Jews*, who were the people responsible for putting pressure on Scotland Yard to investigate and arrest Myatt, in 1998, having made an official complaint against him and his neo-nazi activities, for these people then regarded Myatt as "a dangerous man…" (29) For it seemed that the British police were, before that complaint, reluctant to investigate Myatt's neo-nazi terrorist writings and activities.

## **Conclusion?**

As often in cases such as this, there is no direct evidence to prove or to show that Myatt is, or was, an *agent provocateur* or a covert operative for the state/MI5/MI6.

All we have are assumptions; other assumptions based on or deriving from our initial assumptions, and some circumstantial evidence which itself is mostly open to interpretation.

As for Myatt himself he has never made, so far as I know, any direct and public comment about the matter of him being an *agent provocateur* or a covert operative for the state/MI5/MI6 (30).

As Julie Wright wrote in her one of biographical essays about Myatt (31) –

"A realistic conclusion as to Myatt's intentions and nature, at this moment in time, would be that each one of us will have to draw our own conclusions based on what little we know and – more interestingly – on what we assume or believe. Our conclusion may say more about us, and our society, than it might say about Myatt himself."

DL9 February 2009 (Updated 07/07/09)

#### Footnotes:

# (1) Jeff Wells, Rigorous Intuition blog, August 2005

An agent provocateur is someone who is clandestinely recruited and trained, usually by the State, to encourage, incite, or organize, disorder, violence, extremism, and – sometimes – terrorism or even sabotage. The agent provocateur plays an active role, often infiltrating political or activist groups, and is acting 'under orders' through a covert chain-of-command. Agent provocateurs are often agents belonging to established bodies/agencies such as the police or State security organizations (such as MI5, the CIA), although some are hired by such bodies/agencies as 'private contractors'. These 'private contractors' – who are usually highly trained with particular, specialist, skills – can be useful in certain circumstances or for certain covert ops since, if they are exposed/arrested/captured, they are 'deniable

assets' having no known or documented links to the agency which recruited, trained, and paid them, although – as happens in the case of State agents and police officers – the agency or body sometimes covertly uses their influence or resources to extradite them or otherwise aid these 'private contractors', as for instance in getting charges against them dropped, and so aiding or otherwise assisting them usually because the operative in question is regarded as a valuable asset, or as professional courtesy when or if it is in their interest, as an agency, to do so in order to maintain their professional standing within the 'private contractor' community.

In contrast to the active and trained agent provocateur, a professional who follows a covert chain of command, an informer – for the police or the security services – is passive and just passes on information, usually about other people and their activities, to their 'handler'.

- (2) *David Myatt: 5GW Operative?* Article on the aboutmyatt.wordpress.com blog, dated 2008/04/25 and signed RS.
- (3) Western Daily Press, 7/4/75, 29/4/75, 30/4/75
- (4) Hansard, 29 April 1976
- (4a) 19 April 1976
- (5) May 1975, and May 1976
- (6) Regarding Souter-Clarence, refer, for example, to *Enemies of the State: A Sensational Expose of the Security Services* by Gary Murray (Simon & Schuster Ltd) 1994. Also, issue # 26 of *Lobster* magazine (Journal of Parapolitics), 1993.
- (7) *Searchlight*, January 1991

It has also been suggested – without any evidence I should add – that C88 was responsible for several terrorist attacks in the 1970's. For instance:

"In 1978, race relations in Britain were in crisis. The National Front was gathering power and immigrants lived in fear of violence...

Three weeks before the carnival, two parcel bombs were delivered by the neo-Nazi organisation Column 88 to the headquarters of the Communist Party and the trade union Nupe..."

Source: <a href="http://www.guardian.co.uk/music/2008/apr/20/popandrock.race">http://www.guardian.co.uk/music/2008/apr/20/popandrock.race</a>

See also the 'Global terrorism Database':

http://www.start.umd.edu/gtd/search/Results.aspx?perpetrator=3452

which lists 4 terrorist incidents attributed to C88.

(8) See, for example, *Moro's ghost haunts political life*, by Philip Willan in *The Guardian*, May 9, 2003. For an early article about Gladio, see Arthur E. Rowse, "Gladio: The Secret US War to Subvert Italian Democracy", *Covert Action Quarterly*, Washington, DC, Number 49, Summer 1994.

For more detail about Gladio, see Ganser, Daniele: *NATO's Secret Armies. Operation Gladio and Terrorism in Western Europe*. (London: Frank Cass, 2005)

- (9) Private e-mail from Myatt, dated February 12, 2009
- (10) For an early story about these rumors, see issue # 16 of *Lobster* magazine (Journal of Parapolitics), 1988. Two chapters in *Enemies of the State: A Sensational Expose of the Security Services* by Gary Murray are devoted to the Hilda Murrell case.

More details relating to the murder of Hilda Murrell can be found in the book *Unlawful Killing: The Murder of Hilda Murrell* by Judith Cook (Bloomsbury Publishing) 1994

- (11) The Guardian, 7 May 2005
- (12) The Daily Telegraph, May 7, 2005
- (13) Searchlight, December 1999
- (14) The Observer, February 9, 2003
- (15) Whine, Michael. *Cyberspace: A New Medium for Communication, Command and Control by Extremists*. International Policy Institute for Counter-Terrorism, 1999
- (16) *Mr Evil: The Secret Life of Racist Pub Bomber David Copeland* by Graeme McLagen and Nick Lowles (Blake Publications) 2000
- (17) The Nailbomber, BBC Panorama, June 30, 2000
- (18) Sunday Mercury newspaper (Birmingham, England), 9 July 2000
- (19) David Myatt: *A Cosmic Perspective*, dated 111yf. It should be noted that Myatt was, at the time of this statement, still on bail following his arrest two years earlier, and still facing a possible trial on charges of incitement to murder, incitement to racial hatred, and conspiracy to murder. Here is the complete text of *A Cosmic Perspective*:

What happens to me, as an individual, is not important – what I do for my race, what happens to my race, is important. Indeed, this duty which I have towards my race is my reason for living – for our primary purpose, as individuals, is to work to secure a future for our race and so aid it to achieve its Destiny, its cosmic purpose.

Most people today, however, do not feel or understand this duty which we all, as living beings dependant upon Nature, have. Furthermore, the unnatural society of our times actively persecutes those who still possess this noble sense of duty. Thus it is that I find myself facing a prison sentence for having written about this duty which we as individuals have toward our race.

Yet prison and its personal hardships are fundamentally irrelevant – they cannot and will not affect what has been written, published, read and acted upon by others. I personally regret nothing. There is nothing to apologize for; nothing to plead or feel guilty about. I have done nothing dishonourable. What was written, was necessary – an expression of the noble duty I have and which I have striven to do to the best of my ability. What was written was what must be expressed, at this moment in the history of our race, if our race is to survive, prosper and fulfil its glorious cosmic Destiny.

My own perspective is not that of my own short lifetime – it is of centuries, of thousands of years. I think not of the life which lies ahead for me as an individual who must die, and possibly suffer, but of the cosmic, organic, process of which I am but one very small part. For I am but a brief living link – a nexus – between

the past which is my folk and the future which will be my folk. I am them as they are me: past, present and future. And I like all the individuals of my folk can create or negate the future which can be by what I do, or what I do not do. The promise of the future is latent within me and my life is but a means to strive to make that future real by doing my duty to my folk – but helping my folk survive, prosper and fulfil its Destiny.

If our race is indeed to survive we must have this cosmic vision – this knowledge of ourselves as a nexus between the past and the future. We must know our duty, and do our noble duty, whatever the personal cost to ourselves, as individuals.

For myself, I have simply transmitted in written form in my own native language the wisdom of life – the wisdom of Folk and Fatherland – which already exists, and which has existed for thousands of years before me. I, as an individual, have experienced, thought, and after many years personally re-discovered the cosmic essence which is this wisdom of life – the essence which is now hidden behind the facade of our modern materialistic and unnatural society. Having re-discovered this essence, I have tried to do my duty and express this essence, this wisdom, in words so that others may come to learn the truth about the meaning of life.

My own personal life, my own background – anything and everything to do with me as an individual – are irrelevant, and of no consequence. So it is that I have maintained, and will maintain, a dignified silence about all the rumours, lies and allegations which the enemies of this wisdom have written and spoken about me in the hope of discrediting me and thus what I have written. Furthermore, in the end, my forthcoming trial, and my imprisonment are not important – their only significance being that they will prove the truth and importance of what I have written, as they will reveal this State for the tyranny it is. A tyrannical System which is built upon lies and which has brainwashed its people, year after year and decade after decade, has to persecute and imprison writers who write about the forbidden wisdom. Why else persecute and imprison someone just for writing some articles, some pamphlets or some book?

But the truth about Folk and Fatherland – the almost forgotten wisdom of life – has been re-discovered, written about and so will live on, transmitted by both old and new means. So will it live to reach a new generation and the generations after that until, sometime in the future, this truth will be made real again in a new Golden Age society.

The persecutions of the present only serve to hasten this glorious future of ours, for as the Greek poet Aeschylus wrote nearly two and half thousand years ago, there is and will be a learning from adversity.

- (20) Private letter from Myatt to JR Wright, dated 27.vi.03, made available to me by courtesy of JRW.
- (21) Searchlight, January 1991
- (22) Quoted from the *A Personal Addendum* section to Myatt's *From Neo-Nazi to Muslim*, dated 6 Rajab 1428
- (23) Simon Wiesenthal Center: Response, Summer 2003, Vol 24, #2
- (24) Myatt, writing as Abdul-Aziz: *Are Martyrdom Operations Lawful (According to Quran and Sunnah)?*
- (25) (a) Deen Al-Islam and the Question of Civilians; (b) In Reply to Sheikh Salman bin Fahd al-Oadah, dated 16 Ramadan 1428; (c) The Aims of Al-Qaida, dated 17 Jumaada al-Thaani 1429
- (26)
  (a) Durham, Martin. *White Rage: The Extreme Right and American Politics*. Routledge, 2007, p.113
- (b) Karmon, Ely. *Arenas for Radical and Anti-Globalization Groups Activity*, NATO Workshop On Terrorism and Communications, Slovakia, April 2005;
- (c) Proceedings of the NATO Advanced Research Workshop on Hypermedia Seduction for Terrorist

Recruiting, Eilat, Israel, 17-21 September 2006;

- (d) The Times, April 24, 2006
- (27) According to Michael Whine of the Board of Deputies of British Jews, the contents of the main ARM document (written by Myatt) "provided a detailed step-by-step guide for terrorist insurrection with advice on assassination targets, rationale for bombing and sabotage campaigns, and rules of engagement."
- (28) Vacca, John R. "Computer Forensics: Computer Crime Scene Investigation", Charles River Media, 2005, p.420.
- (29) *Sunday Mercury*, 9 July 2000. See also Simon Wiesenthal Center: *Response*, Summer 2003, Vol 24, #2
- (30) [2012 Addendum] Prior to the publication, in the Fall of 2012, of a book, published by the world-renowned Oxford University Press, which contained a chapter devoted to Myatt and the occult group the Order of Nine Angles, Myatt for the first time wrote at some length about his alleged involvement, in the 1970s, with Occultism.

Myatt explanation – in his two essays *The Ethos of Extremism* and *A Matter of Honour* – is extraordinarily interesting. For example, he writes that

"[the] covert group would essentially be a honeytrap, to attract non-political people who might be or who had the potential to be useful to the cause even if, or especially if, they had to be 'blackmailed' or persuaded into doing so at some future time [...] The outer nature chosen for the group which was of a secret Occult group with the 'offer', the temptation, of sexual favours from female members in a ritualized Occult setting, with some of these female members being 'on the game' and associated with someone who was associated with my small gang of thieves."

This sounds very much like a tactic someone involved in state-sponsored covert surveillance and intelligence gathering would use. That this explanation was issued by Myatt while the aforementioned book was at the printers – pre-publication – I also find interesting. The book in question is Per Faxneld & Jesper Petersen (eds), *The Devil's Party: Satanism in Modernity*. Oxford University Press, 2012

The ONA, therefore, may well have been created by a state asset as a means of gathering intelligence and recruiting suitable individuals to undertake acts of subversion, extremism, and terrorism, under the pretext of 'occult training'.

(31) Julie Wright: *The Promethean Peregrinations of David Myatt – A Brief Biography.* e-text, 2009.